
SCOTTISH ATHLETICS OFFICIALS COMMISSION

Minutes of Meeting

Held at scottishathletics, Edinburgh
6pm 28th August 2019
PRESENT
Margaret Brown (Convenor)


Brenda Stephen (Secretary)
    

Joyce Rammell (Field)
 


Dave Finlayson (Photo Finish)


Margaret McInally (Admin)


Alistair Aitchison (Track) possible

Shona Malcolm (Officials’ Development Officer)

Ally Love (Events Team)
Leslie Roy (President of scotishathletics)
1.Chairman’s Opening Remarks
Margaret thanked those attending at a particularly busy time of year.  With only a few events to go, she gave a massive thanks to all Discipline Heads for their work over the outdoor season and looked forward to indoors.  An opportunity was given to each discipline head to give a brief overview of their discipline – how the season had gone and their plans for the future.

Dave Finlayson (PhotoFinish) – As predicted many meetings were undermanned.  Inexperienced officials were successfully mentored and welcome but did not increase the number of duties covered as they work with someone throughout. Events’ organisers still expected PF to provide equipment and there are only a small number of officials able to fully set up.  Dave brought to the attention of the Commission the anomaly of pacemakers not on the start lists at GAA meetings  (not complying with rules) and did not intend to officiate at events where this was the case.  The Live Streaming at the Seniors could not have gone ahead if he had not spend a considerable time ‘helping’ to set up.  Mentoring by the whole team works and, going forward, Dave hopes to continue with greater numbers.
Alistair Aitchison (Track) – Started with High Hopes and released officials for admin roles but on many occasions late call offs and officials with specific limitations led to a difficult juggling act at the events.  Clash with UKA match sometimes an issue.  Particular concern over Hurdles – need to identify volunteers, staff etc. to assist here, particularly at League meetings – suggested convening clubs perhaps under supervision. Pleasing numbers of new recruits from courses and aware of small clubs making great efforts to provide volunteers, less by large clubs at times.  Intention would be to continue to push recruitment.
Joyce Rammell (Field) – Similar issues with drop off and late call offs at each championship.  We are an increasingly ‘experienced’ group with the need to tailor duties to specific needs and this can be difficult.  There is a good group of younger officials progressing from Level 1 to 2, but there needs to be more understanding and training given between Level 2 and 3 to ensure that officials cover all aspects and duties, leading a Long Throw, Clerk of Course, Admin role. – Training Topic for Training Day.  
Margaret McInally (Admin) – Best so far.  Some disciplines have been very good at allowing officials to gain experience in Admin roles – still a need to identify those who wish to extend their knowledge of the admin system and allow this to happen.  Good to see scottishathletics personnel involved at Championships.  Margaret is hopefully that the new selections on the allocations form will better identify volunteers for Admin.
2. Apologies: 
Margaret Ann MacLachlan, Jason Pender, David Cairns, Richard O’Grady, Alister Cameron, Liz Wilder, Rob Dalziel
3. Matters Arising from minutes of meeting of 29th May 2019.
Officials Survey (Shona)- Shona was able to update on UKA survey and is planning a Scottish survey as part of first order of business for the new RRR group meeting on the 5th Sept.
Terms of Reference (Ally, Shona & Leslie) – Progressing well and almost ready to send to Chairman and Secretary.

Option for Admin Role Selection (Rob) – Shona and Ally will liaise with Rob on this, but should be possible
SAOA office-bearers joining sub-groups (Shona) – 3 new recruits identified, which is very welcome.
4. Chairman’s Report   (Report from Margaret Brown)
Although not a Technical Official this Report cannot go without mentioning the sad news regarding Janice Eaglesham.  Janice was well-known for her work with Red Star and all things disability, as well as a previous recipient of the BBC SPOTY Unsung Hero Award.  Without a doubt Janice will be very sadly missed.  The thoughts of the Officials’ Commission members are with her husband, Ian Mirfin, as Red Star look towards the future without Janice.

2019 Outdoor Championships

Another year of successful outdoor Championships draws to a close with, once again, a hugely exhausting and challenging two weekends of Age Groups and Seniors especially so with Diamond League and British Championships taking away some of our top officials.

Mark Munro, CEO, has asked me to pass on his most recent comments: “I thought the atmosphere for last weekend (Seniors & U17) was one of the best I’ve seen yet and a lot of praise has to go the team of officials!
The Commission would also like to highlight the supporting Events Team (Ally & Caitlin) without whom the Championships would most certainly struggle - a very big thank you to them both for their hard work before and after each Championship. I think there are a lot of people who are completely unaware of what exactly has to be accomplished in order to run our events and the amount of time spent in the days leading up to, never mind hours after the conclusion of each weekend.

Annual Awards & Dinner – November 2019 

Another year and another opportunity to reward some of our marvellous officials for their efforts during the competitive season as once again we seek nominations for our Raymond Hutchison Trophy for Services to Officiating. Commission members are asked to get their thinking caps on and provide names for this Award.  Last year (2018) the RH Trophy was awarded posthumously to Ian McWatt. Nominee names for 2019 have to be finalised and with Fran Snitjer by 20th September which means they have to be selected and voted on (if necessary) before this.

Once more the Officials’ Commission has a complimentary table of 10 for the Awards Dinner and names have to be confirmed to Fran Snitjer by 25th October.  Normally some of the places at the table are taken up by the nominees for our Awards and those remaining are available to other officials. Those wishing to attend and join the table should make contact with the Convenor as soon as possible.

The method of identifying a suitable candidate for Official of the Year was altered in 2018 and looks likely to remain the same way for 2019. Therefore, open nominations in the same way as club coach, development coach and volunteer awards via Google forms, selection committee then make a short list of 2 or 3 max and the winner is announced on the night is continuing for this year as follows:

 

Criteria:

Official of the Year

Behind every performance there is an official, this award recognises the large number of people that are involved in the delivery of competition at all levels of our sport and the people within clubs. The input of officials to provide enjoyable competition is an INTEGRAL part of athletics, and EVERY club has people who are working tirelessly to provide meaningful events for athletes at every stage of their athletics career.

 

The official has, over the past twelve months, demonstrated a commitment to the sport and helped in a chosen area.
Availability Fixtures – Winter 2019/2020 

Rather than option to choose Admin when officials are identifying availability could we change this option to Tech Team member, Declarations, Results, Call room steward etc – most officials who have worked in these areas thoroughly enjoyed their time talking to athletes, parents, coaches etc as well as preparing the implements and equipment and developing a better understanding of how things work.

For discussion at Commission meeting.

Commission Membership

Convenor has been reviewing Commission members’ length of service.  Bearing in mind we introduced a maximum length of service of two terms (1 term = 4 years) it is a topic which perhaps needs to be appraised.  A document (showing length of service of current members) will be available at the August meeting for discussion.

Level 4 Official Upgrading

At the time of going to print the Commission is aware of only two officials who are being considered for upgrading to Level 4 in 2019. An update from Heads of Discipline regarding upgrading generally as well as future possible L4s would be welcomed at the August meeting.

Officials’ Development 

The Commission is asked to note that a regular update meeting with the Officials’ Recruitment & Development Officer has been scheduled with the Convenor and Head of Development (Colin Hutchison).  The first of these has taken place in July with a second planned for the beginning of October.

One topic discussed was that of identifying a way for New Officials to give their agreement to having their contact details forwarded to competition providers.  Main reason for this being that many new officials have already advised they are not receiving details of fixtures which may be available/suitable for them to consider attending.

UKA Peer Group Nominations

As yet no nominations have been forthcoming for membership to UKA Peer Groups.  If these should be communicated before August Commission meeting they will be identified there.
A discussion took place where views were aired on fairness and accountability surrounding these nominations and selection, which could see no Scottish representatives on any peer groups for a number of different reasons and an over representation of other regions.  No clear avenue of complaint was identified, but will continue to be sought.

Training Day for 2020

It is time for all Disciplines to start thinking about the content for our Training Day in 2020. As this has now been successfully delivered over the previous two years it is highly recommended to be continued.  Discussion of possible content will be considered by all Commission members at August meeting. 
During the meeting a number of areas, where training is necessary, were identified – Safe Athletics, figures for Hurdles, official development and upgrading among them
**David Cairns -Officials Training Day 2020(emailed before meeting): Last year provided an excellent format for "New" Endurance Officials to gain insight into setting up an Endurance Start/Finish and the roles of the various Endurance Officials, whilst also proving the opportunity to gain experience of the roles and ask questions. Assuming that the Training Day does not clash with the Road Relays at Livingston I would propose a similar format for 2020, alternatively, if dates clash, we could possibly incorporate a practical workshop at the Relays where candidates would have the opportunity to "shadow" officials in the course of their duties.
scottishathletics AGM 2019 

Notice and papers for the AGM, taking place on Saturday 28th September 2019, have now been published and distributed.  The Emirates Arena, London Road, Glasgow is the venue for the AGM.  It is hoped that a number of members of the Officials’ Commission show support and make an effort attend.

Commission Convenor – Margaret Brown and

Commission Secretary – Brenda Stephen 

have both once again confirmed their commitment to continue into 2020.

Record of Experience

Discipline Heads should be encouraging all officials of the need to have their ROE completed and returned by 30th September/1st October 2019.  Once again a summarised version should be returned to Commission Convenor when appropriate.  This can be completed via an official’s Trinity link or alternatively it can be downloaded from UKA website.

5. REPORTS
(a) Discipline Heads
Track – (Report by Alistair Aitchison)

Officials Progression

1 official progressing from Level 2 to Level 3

8 officials progressing from Level 1 to Level 2

Field – (Report by Joyce Rammell)

General
It has been a busy end of season rush at all levels and only a few competitions to go.

There has been a disappointing drop off in numbers at some competitions with some late call-offs and some not turning up on the day. There have also been a couple of mix-ups which may be down to typos or inexperience at using online systems.

As usual we have coped but sometimes only just.. 

Equipment

Equipment at some venues has given us problems. Scoreboards are scarce and it would be good to have time clocks at higher level competitions.

Upgrading

Since May there has been a rush of upgrading requests for L2. Three are completed and another four may be completed for the end of the season.

Four are working towards Level 3 and two starting their journey to Level 4

Timekeepers - (Report from Jason Pender)

No Report
Photo Finish – (Report from Dave Finlayson)
Figures from Trinity. Not all active.

L1 = 15

L2 = 4

L3 = 6

L4 = 10

We have run a PF L1 course in Shetland in June. We had 8 participants and we followed up the next day with setup workshops finishing on the third day with an OGM. We have 1x L1 just upgraded to L2. We have 1x L3 upgrading to L4 this year having had to go to Ireland for an out of area event and 2x L3s progressing nicely to upgrade in the future.

Over the summer events, we struggled to cover all the events that expect to have Photofinish.

Starter / Marksman (Report from Alister Cameron)
This year, for me, has been challenging in my first year as Peer Group Head, continually ensuring that we have the balance of our newer officials gaining experience but not accelerating them through the present prescriptive upgrading system, making sure that they all gain the necessary knowledge and confidence as Starters’ Assistants before becoming Starters which requires a much deeper knowledge of the rules, and being able to apply them almost instantly, so that the event can progress.

It has been a very busy outdoor season with variable weather conditions to cope with, especially day 2 of the Age Groups.

Our team, despite the huge number of events to cover, fulfilled their duties willingly, and with enthusiasm and commitment to our sport.

We have 1 new Level 3 and 2 in the final stage of upgrade to Level 3.

3 awaiting upgrade to Level 2 and all should be finalised by the beginning of the Indoor season.

2 of my team, because of personal circumstances, have not been able to fulfil some of the events this summer and one member has decided to take a step back from officiating during the Indoor season.

A Level 1 Starters/Starters’ Assistants course is planned for the beginning of November in Dundee, and I am canvassing around the north clubs for potential attendees.
Administration– (Report by Margaret McInally)
Again I have to thanks the Discipline Heads who have provided Officials for Admin roles this outdoor season. It's amazing the difference it makes having a few extras. Hope it can be continued for the Indoor Championships!  At the Age Group Championships a number of Officials approached me to ask if they could have a turn in Call Room or experience Declarations. Could I ask Discipline Heads to be aware of the Officials in their group who would welcome the chance to experience Admin roles. The importance of having experience in this area is often made obvious by some of the more senior Officials who offer to take Management roles but are not 100% sure of exactly what it really involves and how to answer the questions appropriately.
(b) Track and Field Officials’ Co-ordinator (Report by Rob Dalziel)
Mail chimp Trinity Officials List, statistics (27/08/19)

· 665 subscribers

· 116 Unsubscribed

· 149 Cleaned

Details of “Unsubscribers” and “Cleaned” email addresses are available if required.

I’m currently gathering dates for the winter indoor season, Subject to agreement at this Commission Meeting I intend to send out the availability email on Monday 16th September for return by Monday 7th October. 
*These dates may need to change as the Allocation Meeting is scheduled for the 6th November and it would be preferred that all dates are known ahead of sending out availability.
Still awaiting dates for Grangemouth OG meetings, Aberdeen OG meetings, GAA meetings & North Lanarkshire OG meetings (if any).

Known Dates

Scottish Athletics Championship Events

Friday 3rd January - Scottish 3000m Championships.

Saturday 18th January – National Open

Sunday 26th January - Scottish Senior & U17 Championships

Saturday 1st February – Combined Events & Relay Championships

Sunday 2nd February – Combined Events & Masters Championships 

Sunday 9th February - U12 Super TEAMS

Saturday 29th February - Scottish U20, U15 & U13 Championships

Sunday 1st March - Scottish U20, U15 & U13 Championships

Scottish Schools Athletic Association

Saturday 30th November, Schools Pentathlon

Wednesday 5th February Schools Championships

Thursday 6th February Schools Championships

Scottish Athletics Indoor League Meetings

Match 1, Sunday 27th October 

Match 2, Sunday 1st December 

Match 3, Sunday 12th January

Final Sunday 8th March

Scottish Student Sport – Athletics (was SUCA)

Wednesday 2nd October, Beginners Championships, sperate email sent out.
Saturday 8th February, Indoor Championships
Open Graded Meetings

Grangemouth Open Graded Meetings

Not known yet

Glasgow Athletics Association Meetings, Emirates

Not known yet

Aberdeen Open Graded Meetings

Not known yet

North Lanarkshire Open Graded Meetings, Ravenscraig

Not known yet
(c) Events Team
Ally will arrange a debriefing meeting for October.

(d) Facilities
Ally and Shona gave some information on Track Mark and its roll out to stadia.
Report from Liz Wilder

Meadowmill

Have visited and prepared a facility report in preparation for completing Track Mark.

Brian Nisbet has subsequently visited to assess and advise on repairs to cage and netting.

He will assess and assist with setting up Pole Vault at OG meeting this weekend.

Football will no longer take place on infield at this facility. Goalposts have been removed.

Grangemouth

Pole Vault – new uprights and runners have been installed. Pole vault bed now on pallets outside with new ‘wheelaway’ covers. These are quite difficult to move due to one set of moveable and one set of fixed wheels. The latter set stick on soft rubber surface and buckle. Have now installed moveable sets of metal tracking for wheels.

Grangemouth were hoping to tarmac area between bed, track and including cage. The intention was that rear set of covers could be stored in this area when bed in use. Cost has proved prohibitive.

High Jump – substantial damage was suffered to high jump when covers were not put on in recent heavy rain. The internal foam split, in a number of places, when staff attempted to lift mats on to trailer to put in store at end of meeting. 

It was very difficult to try to dry beds due to rain showers in following week. Space to strip down mats in store was limited. Eventually managed to repair majority of damaged foam so that bed was available for Senior/U17 Championships.

It is important that beds are covered immediately whenever there is a shower of rain.

Grangemouth are hoping to purchase a set of ‘wheelaway’ covers for high jump for next year. Already have supply of pallets for base.

There is an ongoing problem with scoreboards.

One set from Emirates blew over and upright broke at base. They will repair prior to return to Emirates.

Track Mark

Meeting with Michael Hunt from UKA.

A few facilities have already signed up for accreditation under this scheme.

Follow up to ‘encourage’ other facilities to sign up for this programme.

Facilities hosting events requiring a permit, will require Track Mark certification.

A number of other proposals discussed as to:-

1 Have annual spot checks on facilities

2 To consider setting up a training programme on equipment maintenance. 

 Scotland previously operated this option combined with advice on competition set up
Jason Pender emailed these details after the meeting

For information, work has begun on the indoor training facility at ON-X Linwood. This is a 60 metre six lane track with run off, horizontal jumps pit and throws netting. Construction is due to finish about Christmas. (We’ll then need to kit it out). The foundations are down and some of the steel frame is up. Cost ~£1.3 million raised by the club through various sources. Liz has been consulted on the layout.  



(e) Health and Safety
No Report
 (f) Commission Representatives 
Track and Field Commission 
Richard O’Grady emailed his intention to step down from the Track and Field Commission at their AGM, we await further information
Road Running and Cross Country Commission (Report by David Cairns) 

1. Starters/Starters’ Assistant Guidelines for Endurance Events:
a) Subsequent to the last Officials Commission meeting, DC received some comments and discussed with Alister Cameron. Updated Guidelines attached for reference.
b) At the RR&CCC meeting on 19 August 2019 it was agreed that these updated Guidelines should be submitted to UKA asking that they be incorporated in Starter training. DC to action.
2. UKA Endurance Officials Level 1-3 & Risk Awareness Course Re-write:
a) The unanimous agreement that Scottish athletics are NOT in favour of the Referee module being made compulsory under Level 2 has been indicated to the UKA Endurance Education and Development Sub-group.
b) DC completed review of the Level 1-3 Endurance Officials Training Course Re-write (Including Risk awareness) and submitted notes to the UKA Endurance Education and Development Sub-group ahead of their meeting on 26th June (NB These appeared to be the only comments returned by the re-write panel). Members of the Sub-group were to review DC notes against the course content and return any comments by August 1st. There do not appear to have been any comments returned.

3. Endurance Officials Progress: DC/SM meeting to develop a plan for Endurance Official recruitment, getting Trainees involved, mentoring and their development to be arranged.
***David also supplied Starter Guidelines for Endurance Races  (circulated to Commission)

Update from Officials’ Development Officer (Report by Shona Malcolm)
Training Courses –  Many thanks to all the tutors and Officials who have delivered courses or the Club Mentoring Programme. We have a steady stream of new application forms and upgrades coming through. 

· Courses delivered since May

- Assistant - 2 with 13 attendees – Licenced Officials = 4

- Level 1 Photo Finish - 1 with 8 attendees – Licenced Officials = 0

- Total Licence at Level 1 and above from June – August = 32

Courses planned 

- Level 1 Track
– 14 September – Carluke

- Level 1 Field – Pilot over 3 nights (23/30 September & 7 November) - Aberdeen 

- Level 1 Starters/Assistants – 3 November - Dundee 

- Level 1 Photo Finish - 30 November – Emirates

- Level 1 Field – 1 December – Emirates 

- Level 1 Track – 26 January – Emirates

- Level 1 Timekeeping – 1 February – Emirates

- Level 1 Field – 15 February - Emirates

 All above dates are on the website.  

Club Officials Mentoring Programme – 

· Falkirk Victoria Harriers & Central AC – waiting on Start dates

· Looking for more clubs to take up the course,

National Conference –  Date:- 20th October 2019 at Carnegie Conference Centre Dunfermline. Conference Sub-Group has met twice. Cost will be £10 per head hoping for 100 candidates. Booking Forms to go out on 6th September and returned by 1st October.

National Training Day – Saturday 21st  or 28th March ?– Grangemouth – date to be confirmed with endurance and Ally Love depending on date for Road Relays.  No Track & Field Licences will be issued on that day. 

Website – Started to look at updating the website. 

· A 6 months course calendar now up.

· Will be creating a new page, Up-grading – all forms will sit here. 

UKA Education Sub Group Update. 

· Met on the 27th June 

· Discussion on Call Room – Call room Stewards will be renamed as Call Room Judges. It was suggested that Level 4 should have at least 1 Call Room experience. There was recognition in the value of using Level 3 and below to improve skill set and encourage development. Suggested that Call Room Managers should have Competition Management Award. Looking at an on-Line Course for call Room Judges and a Face to Face course for Call Room Managers.

· Tutor Training – Looking at 2 weekends in October for new or existing tutors. Then put quality assurance in place. Pathway and progression information is to be added to the tutor matrix. Looking at a communication forum for Tutors.

· UKA Conference Date for next year is 19th April 2020

· Athletics Hub – a new online booking system for courses, for both coaching & Officials. We are now live for all coaching bookings.  Officials’ courses will be live later this year.
 Home Countries Communication Forum

· Conference Call meeting on 3rd July. 
· UKA sent a survey to 732 people who had been on Level 1 courses from 1st January to 31st May 2018. They got 90 replies, Feedback; Information on My Athletics Portal needs to be better communicated. Possible in after course communication. 
Recruitment, Retention, Reward Sub Group –

· Group has now been re-established with new members from SAOA joining the group, Brian Nisbet and Marc Ritchie. 

· First meeting of new group will be 5th September.  
AOCB

* Joyce has found an inexpensive source of timeclocks – Ally will look into the possibility of buying for use at Championships

* Alistair wanted to commend scottishathletics for its quick and efficient handling of Expenses Claims.

*Ally made the Commission aware of an incident with serious ramifications, which needs to lead to a better awareness of Health and Safety risk assessments. Action is underway to provide officials with relevant information on Safe Athletics.
* Margaret B. commented that the run out of the Admin Manager role had been well received.  There may need to be a rethink of management roles where in NTD is in place whether a third management role is necessary (unless used as a shadowing experience) 

*Shona is attempting to arrange a meeting of all Start Team members
*Developing Officials (suggested <40) – taking inspiration from a similar scheme for start group at UKA, Margaret B suggested that a Mentoring Subgroup to provide support for all disciplines in Scotland should be set up.  Ally would be happy to provide a workshop on set up and preparation for Championships and Shona was happy to put together a list of young officials.

*Technical Team – A suggestion was made that the allocation of officials to the Technical Teams for championships could be overseen by one person, who would act as Technical Manager and mentor.  This would be in consultation with Discipline Heads.  Commission were concerned that there may be aspiring Technical Managers, who may miss out, but would explore further with the help of a specific question on the availability form to identify those wishing to be Technical Manager or Clerk of Course. 
*Commission (length of service in relation to Terms of Reference) – In looking at Terms of Reference it has become necessary to look at this issue and to make decisions.  It is common practice to have fixed terms of service on other Commissions and a process in place to identify candidates.  A return to a brief AGM before the Training days – specific to ratification of Commission Members is one suggestion.  A degree of flexibility may be necessary to allow longer service if no suitable candidate emerges.
Likewise the Terms of Reference pertaining to Peer Groups will be looked at and the possible need to put these on a more formal basis.  Shona will look at best practice within our existing peer groups with a view to extend to all disciplines.  The Track Discipline has a devolved system which selects peer group members to manage areas such as Mentoring, Reports, Upgrading and Allocation, which appears to work very successfully.  It is accepted that smaller discipline groups may need to adjust to suit.
*Leslie Roy   mentioned at the meeting about there being a vacant place on UKMC for an Officials representative with closing date of mid-September.
*Leslie Roy announced that, as her tenure as President is coming to an end, this would be her last attendance and thanked the Commission for their welcome at meetings over the years.
Dates of next Meetings –proposed – at scottishathletics Edinburgh?
Commission: - Wednesday 4.30pm 13th Nov. (to ensure less travel in the dark)
Allocations: – Wednesday 6th Nov  
Brenda Stephen (August 2019)



